Bad Weather over Baghdad
By LCdr. Robert Michael, EA-6B
It was winter in Iraq and the bad weather had started to roll in. We had been fortunate up to this point in that it should have been here a couple of months ago, so we weren’t losing any sorties to weather. It was here now though and it was going to be one of those days. I launched on a routine mission to support our Army boys on the ground in Baghdad, the same stuff I’d been doing for months. I knew the area well, the mission was pretty benign, and I had an experienced pilot with me. In fact, he and I had just diverted from Al Asad to Balad recently for bad weather after shooting several approaches, only to have the field woxoff. At least today the field was clear, but it was pretty cloudy. A little weather, no problem, right?  Wrong. 
As we climbed out of the bottom layers, we thought we had hit a clear spot on our way to Baghdad, but then the ceilings began to drop. We reached the area ahead of schedule and began talking to our controllers. Everything is going as planned, except for the fact that we can’t see a thing!  
Now, if you’ve never flown sorties over Baghdad, you might not realize that that airspace is crowded. To go with it, the air traffic controllers have their hands full, not only with the military sorties, but with some civilian traffic as well-coming and going out of Baghdad International. Control is normally pretty good, but after my pilot had a close pass on a passenger airliner in clear and a billion one other afternoon, our confidence on traffic separation was a little shaky to say the least. So, we knew we definitely wanted to be able to see around us and today just wasn’t one of those days. I went back to the ATC guys to get a lower altitude, thinking since the ceilings dropped as we flew over here, maybe there would be something better a few thousand feet below. We made our slow turn in orbit as we were cleared down. No such luck, more goo. OK, let’s try higher I thought. I remember the clouds above us not looking too terribly thick, especially with the sun shining so brightly. Back to the controllers to try a grand above where we started. Nope. OK, how about a couple more K higher?  Same thing. We had finally gotten up to FL270 and it just wasn’t working out. No clear air above us in sight. It just wasn’t going to happen today for us in Baghdad.
Dejectedly I called my Army ground contact and told him we were a cancel for weather, with a calm, unsurprised “roger” coming back from him. Well, we had to do something today and there had to be someone else out there we could support. Like a good ECMO I had brought my “flow” with me that told me where the other requested missions were and sure enough, there was one in the same timeframe to the NW of us, much closer to Al Asad and right next to our scheduled tanker track. Since the weather wasn’t so bad back west, we thought we were in luck. Within no time, we were cleared direct to that area and I got the requested airspace to do the job. 
We still had to stay at 270 though, which isn’t exactly where we wanted to be, but I should be able to get lower on my way there without a hitch I thought. I asked for lower on the way there, but the reply came back “standby for lower.”  OK, maybe once I’m there. Hitting the area, we could see clear air below us; we’re in luck!  Asking the ATC guys again, I got another “standby,” with traffic near our area. The traffic call didn’t help much even though it was within visual range, so we had to wait a little longer. In the meantime, I had reached the new ground controller, who wasn’t expecting me, but nonetheless was glad to have me on station. I told him how much longer we had until leaving for tanking and he understood. The tanker track was only five minutes away, so we wouldn’t lose that much on-station time.

Still looking for lower and another “unable” back from the controller. We were in and out of the clouds, but the good air was right there!  Why couldn’t we just get it?  The pilot and I were anxious to get down and get started on the mission, knowing we didn’t have that much time until the tanker. Finally it came and down we went; we must have waited 20 minutes for this. The controllers obviously had their hands full today with Mother Nature putting a wrench into everyone’s well thought out plans. OK, the mission’s finally starting; oh, hey, look at the time, we’ve only got about 10 minutes of on-station now. Just great I thought. Well, the clear air will be here when we get back from filling up and we’ll still be able to provide support to some guys that weren’t expecting it today; it’ll all work out.
We finished our short on-station time, turned off the jammers and said goodbye to the controller for now. It was off to the tanker for us. I got my vector and a short climb to the arrival altitude. Guess what was ahead of us though?  You guessed it, more bad weather; it apparently had moved in during the short time we were airborne. Reaching the tanker was no problem, finding him would be another story. With the air-to-air TACAN dialed up, the DME continued to count down. Still no sight though. When were we going to catch a break?  The tanker started his turn south as we strained to see through the layers for that monstrous jet. “We have you on TCAS,” came the tanker over the radio. Well, at least that was comforting. “We’re rolling out on 170,” he said during the turn and for a brief second I caught a flash of him to my right!  “There he is, one o’clock,” I exclaimed. “Where” was the reply from my pilot?  “Right there,” I pointed as he disappeared into the clouds again. The DME had steadied out and we were only a couple of miles away. Shouldn’t be too hard to find him. Dragging south through some layers and what seemed like too long, we finally found him dead ahead. The next part was pretty uneventful and we plugged and the tanker turned to drag us north. Leaving the tanker, we climbed up, contacted ATC and headed back to our area. As the EHSI map showed us entering our requested airspace, we were missing something we had just left: clear air. What happened?  Here we go again the two of us up front thought. A descent, a climb, it didn’t matter; we were socked in again. Tired of sucking up seat cushion and with all that had gone against us so far, we called it quits. I hated to have to tell another ground controller that we were a cancel for weather, but I had no choice; we just struck out today. No other unfilled support requests were available during our time frame.
Back to Al Asad we went, mostly in the goo, praying it wasn’t going to be another one of those multiple PARs to a divert again. We finally caught a break as enough air cleared out below us during our controlled descent that we could finally see the ground and could come in for the break. We relayed our early arrival to base and we knew we’d get questions about our ability to stay on station, since that was a sensitive subject with the ground support planners. It certainly wasn’t for a lack of trying, that’s for sure. We had attempted to execute plan A, found a plan B, and knocked it off when it just didn’t work out; the ORM process told us the risks were just out-weighing the benefits today. It was an uneventful landing and we were all glad to be on the ground after a couple of hours of stress and frustration trolling around in the dog squeeze with saturated controllers. We knew our limits and stuck to them.

That’s the bottom line: look at the hazards, assess the risk, apply the controls, and discontinue when those just don’t alleviate the risks involved. Flying in the goo in the States is one thing; over the congested skies of Iraq is another; it’s a little more Wild West out there and the controllers have their hands full. My pilot’s close encounter with that airliner taught us that even in clear air, there’s no guarantees with the task saturation those controllers are experiencing. The last thing we needed was a near mid-air or worse, especially when you can’t see a thing. So, avoid the bad air when you can and don’t press your luck just to get the sortie out; lose the sortie for something you can’t control, not something you can.
LCdr. Michael flies with VAQ-141.

